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"CLASSROOM IN THE SKY"-

Planetari um A New Adventure For Area Children 
By Ellen Mrja 

Several thousand area school 
children, ranging in grades one through 
12, have visited the Moorhead State 
College campus this year to participate 
in the "Classroom in the Sky" 
program, a new service being offered 
through the college planetarium. 

The planetarium is more than just a 
classroom, however ; it is an 
educational adventure for school-aged 
children, designed not only to instruct 
but to stimulate. 

The facility itself houses a Spitz 
Space System 512 which projects 
thousands of stars, the sun, moon, 
planets and other celestial bodies on a 
30-foot dome ceiling. The system makes 
it possible to reproduce the sky as it 
appears from any point on earth at any 
given time, past, present or future. 

Special programs have been 
prepared to add to the scientific 
knowledge of children. There are 
currently four featured programs: 
"Stars of the Season," intended for 
lower elementary grades; "Seasons 
and the Solar System," and "The 
Universe and Space Travel," both 
suitable for upper elementary and 
junior high students, and 
"Mathematics in the Planetarium," 
designed for junior and senior high 
levels. 

Dr. Warren Thomsen, professor of 
mathematics, physics and astronomy 
who was primarily responsible for the 
creation of the featured programs, 
believes it is essential that the 
programs be elementary enough for the 
students to comprehend and yet 
stimulating to them educationally. 

"Many planetarium shows are too 
sophisticated for general audiences," 
he points out. "We try to keep our 
programs at a simpler level. When the 
students understand what they are 
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seeing, they can get excited about it." 

Response from area teachers who 
have brought their classes to visit the 
planetarium has been very positive. 
James Ellingson, science instructor for 
5th and 6th grades at Probstfield 
Elementary School in Moorhead, 
explains how he uses the "Classroom in 
the Sky" in his curriculum. 

"Prior to going to the planetarium, 
we spent a week and a half on a series of 
activities which Dr. Thomsen and I 

had prepared, such as studying the 
seasons and the solar systems. "Once 
at the planetarium, the motivation of 
the students came through strongly. 
The program was very meaningful for 
them, a concrete example of what they 
had studied in class." 

Ellingson and many other area 
teachers plan to continue using the 
planetarium for instruction. "The 
reason we went to the planetarium was 
to motivate the children," he explains, 
"And, it worked! " 
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" .. .it was fun to see all the stars and the 

moon and sun." 

"I liked it when the ball went around and it 

looked like we were going around." 

"I liked the dragon, the big bear and the 

little bear the best." 

Photos By Mary Jo Ydstie 
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Steven Hegranes 

Hegranes Heads 

Student Senate 
Steven Hegranes, a junior from 

Moorhead, was elected president of the 
Moorhead State College Student Senate 
in an annual campus student election 
held Feb. 12. 

Hegranes, 24, has an individualized 
major in student personnel services at 
MSC. Along with his new presidential 
duties, he serves as advisor to the 
Sigma Tau Gamma fraternity, New 
Student Orientation Committee and as 
liaison between campus fraternities 
and the vice-president of the Student 
Affairs Office. 

Hegranes has previously attended 
Concordia College in Moorhead and the 
University of Vienna. His wife, Colleen, 
is director of Dahl Hall, a dormitory on 
the Moorhead State Campus. 

Recent Graduate 

Teaching In Moscow 
Miss Nancy Jo Swanson, a 1973 

graduate of Moorhead State College, 
has accepted a teaching position at the 
Anglo-American School in Moscow, 
Russia. 

In her new job, Miss Swanson teaches 
art to children in grades one through 
eight. Most of the children's parents are 
diplomatic officials at the U.S. 
Embassy in Moscow. 

Miss Swanson is living with the 
James Collins family in Russia as a 
governess to the Collins' two sons. 
Collins works for the State Department 
as an official to the U.S. Embassy in 
Russia. 

Miss Swanson met the Collins family 
while working through an internship 
last spring quarter at the Minnesota 
Museum of Arts and Sciences in St. 
Paul. She graduated from Moorhead 
State College last summer with an art 
major. 

Dr. Glaydon Robbins To Retire 
After 25 Years At MSC 
Dr. Glaydon D. Robbins, who has 

held major administrative assignments 
at Moorhead State College for 25 years 
and currently serves as Dean of the 
Faculty for Professional Studies, has 
announced his retirement, effective 
July 1. 

Following experience as a teacher 
and administrator in both high schools 
and colleges, Dr. Robbins came to 
Moorhead State in 1949 to serve as 
director of the Campus Laboratory 
Grade and High School, chairman of 
the education department and a 
teacher in that department. In 1953, he 
was named fulltime chairman of the 
education department, a post he held 
until 1970. He was also dean of graduate 
studies prior to assuming his present 
position. 

Dr. Robbins has served as chairman 
of commissions on teacher education 
and professional standards for both the 
Minnesota Education Association and 
the National Education Association and 
as a member of numerous 
accreditation visitation teams for the 
National Council for Accreditation of 
Teacher Education. 

He served as president of the 
National Organization of State Teacher 
Education and Professional Standards 
Commission, 1955-56, and as chairman 
of the NCATE Accreditation Team and 
Evaluation Board, 1971-72. 

Dr. Robbins chaired an MEA 
committee that drafted and worked for 
eventual adoption by the 1967 
Minnesota Legislature of a state law 
creating a state professional standards 
and ethics commission. For 15 years, 
1952-1967, he was a member of the 
MEA's Board of Directors and 
executive secretary of MEA's Western 
Division. 

For a number of years he was a 
member of the Minnesota State 
Advisory Committee on Teacher 
Education of the State Department of 
Education, and formerly served as 
chairman of the American Association 
of Colleges for Teacher Education Task 
Force on Teacher Standards and 
Licensure Legislation and as a member 
of the Minnesota Comprehensive 
Educational Manpower Study Advisory 
Committee. 

During 196<Hil, he was awarded a 
$5,000 Kappa Delta Pi International 
Fellowship for a post-doctoral study in 

Dr. Glaydon Robbins 

England and Wales on teacher 
educational and professional 
standards. A book based on this study 
was published in 1963. He is co-author of 
two other books and author of 
numerous articles for both general­
circulation magazines and professional 
periodicals. 

His active career has included many 
public and civic assignments , including 
five years as chairman or secretary of 
the Moorhead City Charter 
Commission. He also served seven 
years as a member of the Northern 
Intercollegiate Conference and is a past 
president of that association. 

New Spring Program 

Set At Planetarium 

A new public program emulating an 
interstellar journey through space is 
being offered at the Moorhead State 
College Planetarium during the spring 
quarter. 

Entitled, "Across the Sea of Stars," 
the program is shown at 8: 15 p.m. 
Thursdays through Saturdays and 2 
p.m. on Sundays. 

The show has been written, produced 
and directed by Mary Jane Butler of 
Moorhead, a senior who is studying for 
an individualized major in astronomy. 
She is a 1969 graduate of Shanley High 
School, Fargo. 
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NEW LOOK AT THE '30's-

"Great Depression" Special Summer Programs Theme 
"The Great Depression: A New Look 

at the '30's," is the theme for special 
programs at Moorhead State College 
this summer as part of the regular 
summer sessions. 

The college will also offer a broad 
range of courses in most academic 
areas, as well as numerous workshops, 
during the two five-week sessions, the 
first session from Monday, June 10 to 
Saturday, July 13, and the second from 
Monday, July 15 to Friday, August 16. 

An Old-Fashioned 4th of July 
celebration for college and community 
also will be continued this year, 
according to Dr. William Jones, dean of 
arts, humanities and communications 
and director of summer sessions. The 
celebration last year was attended by 
more than 1,000 people of all ages and 
featured activites and events 
associated with celebrations of former 
years. 

Special courses relating to the 
depression years are the second in a 
series of programs which the college 
has planned leading to the nation's 1976 
Bicentennial. Four subject areas, 
relating to The Great Depression, are 
planned, each running for 11 days. 

"The Golden Age of Film," a study of 
significant films of The Great 
Depression, will be taught by Ted 
Larson of the Moorhead State College 
Speech Department, June 11-25. 

This will be followed from June 26-
July 12 by "Lessons from the 
Depression: A National and 
International View." Four depression­
related topics are included: the U.S. 
response to the depression, the rise of 
totalitarianism, U.S. response to 
expanding fascism, and changing 
Western culture and values of the 
Thirties. The instructor of this course 
will be Dr. Lee Grugel, associate 
professor of history at MSC. 

Dr. Roland Dille, president of 
Moorhead State College, will teach a 
course on "Depression Novelists," July 
16-30. This course will examine some of 
the literature written during and about 
the depression. 

"Lessons from the Depression: A 
Regional View," is scheduled August 1-
15 and will include study of the impact 
of the depression on politics, economics 
and culture in the tri-state area. This 
course will be taught jointly by Dan 
Rylance, curator of the Chester Fritz 

Library at the University of North 
Dakota, and Dr. Jerome Tweten, 
professor of history at the University of 
North Dakota. 

All courses will meet daily from 1: 30 
to 3:45 p.m., and each offers three 
credits. Standard tuition rates will 
apply. 

Eight public lectures on depression-

related themes also are scheduled for 
evenings of dates to be announced later. 

A summer booklet, pre-registration 
forms and additional information about 
the 1974 special programs and regular 
summer courses can be obtained by 
writing to Summer Sessions, Moorhead 
State College, Moorhead, MN 56560 or 
calling (218) 236-2762. 

22 FROM MSC ARE STUDENT 

TEACHING ABROAD SPRING QUARTER 

The Student Teaching Abroad (STA) 
program, under the Department of 
Education at Moorhead State College 
has made it possible for 230 students to 
spend fall and winter quarters teaching 
abroad in 27 different foreign countries. 
This spring, an additional 37 students 
are participating in the program - 22 
of them Moorhead State College 
students. 

The ST A program is open to all 
students of the Minnesota State College 
system under Common Market, an 
agreement which allows them to 
register for entire academic quarters 
as Moorhead State College students. 
Students from private colleges or other 
states can also participate via 
cooperative agreement with Moorhead 
State. 

Dr. Howard Freeberg, associate 
professor of education at Moorhead 
State, is director of the program. 

ST A originated five years ago in 
cooperation with the International 
Schools Association of Geneva, 
Switzerland. It primarily places 
student teachers in private English­
speaking schools. However, some 
students with special language 
qualifications are assigned to national 
schools where the instruction is in a 
foreign language. 

"Efforts are made to place the 
student in a country where he wishes to 
go," Dr. Freeberg explains, "and 
which may particularly enrich his 
academic background, serve his 
special interests and expand his 
cultural horizons." 

Countries in which Moorhead State 
college students are teaching this 

quarter, the students' names, 
hometowns and majors include: 

AUSTRIA: Kathleen Kolba, 
Moorhead, Art; Debra Lapinski, 
Wayzata, Elementary and Special Ed. 

COSTA RICA: Tom Avelsgaard, 
Appleton, Elementary Ed.-Art; Barry 
Friberg, Lake Park, Elem. Ed.­
History; Patricia Friberg, Lake Park, 
Elem. Ed.-Art; Gary Thompson, 
Fosston, Elem. Ed.-Coaching. 

DENMARK: Roger Griffin, 
Dilworth, Elem. Ed.-Phy. Ed. and 
Health; Wayne Gudmundson, 
Moorhead, Mass Communications. 

ENGLAND: Gail Bancroft, 
Moorhead, Elem. Ed.-Geography; 
Carol Groven, Oklee, Spec. and Elem. 
Ed.; Jill Tillisch, Moorhead, Spec. Ed. 

GERMANY: Lynne Benke, Dent 
Elem. Ed.-Psychology; Kathy 
Forberg, Thief River Falls, Elem. Ed.­
Music; Jill Larsen, Moorhead, Elem. 
Ed.; Norman Vanderpan, Moorhead, 
Elem. Ed. 

ISRAEL: Gary Rosen, St. Paul, 
Elem. Ed. 

SPAIN: Debbie Gervais, Moorhead, 
Elem. Ed.-Spanish; Victoria Greseth, 
Appleton, Elem. Ed .-Remedial 
Reading; Debra Jacobson, Moorhead, 
Elem. Ed .; Ginger Kuchera, 
Wyndmere, N.D., Elem. Ed. 

SWITZERLAND: Krista Peterson, 
Fergus Falls, Elem. Ed.-Remedial 
Reading. 

REPUBLIC OF ZAIRE: Paul 
Stowman, Rothsay, Instrumental 
Music. 

Beginning June 10, another Moorhead 
State College student, David Carlson, 
Robbinsdale, will begin teaching in 
England under the ST A program. 



Are you a: 
-student who wants to create your 
own personalized major, one that is 
tailor-made to include the courses 
you consider relevant to your 
personal goals? 
-a housewife or businessman who has 
always dreamed of obtaining the 
college degree you never received? 
-a Minnesota resident who wishes to 
enroll in a major offered only in a 
North Dakota lllliversity, but could 
not afford to do so because of the 
expense of paying out-of-state 
tuition? 
-a high school graduate confused as to 
your future plans? 

If you find yourself in any of these 
situations, Moorhead State College has 
an educational program to fit your 
needs: the Individualized Major 
Program, the External Studies 
Program, the Moorhead State College­
Nor th Dakota State University 
Exchange Program and the New 
Center for Multidisciplinary Studies. 

Currently in its second full year of 
operation, the Individualized Major 
Program at Moorhead State College is 
becoming increasingly popular among 
students. Dr. Robert Hanson, vice 
president of Academic Affairs, 
believes flexibility is the greatest 
advantage of the program. 

"The Individualized Major allows the 
student freedom of choice," he 
explains. "With the help of his adviser 
and dean, the student can develop his 
own personalized major. This program 
is designed for the student who has 
some vocational or intellectual goal in 
mind that is not currently in our 
catalogue." 

Approximately 100 students are in the 
Individualized Major Program this fall. 
A sampling of the diverse majors which 
have been approved include: criminal 
justice, society and human relations, 
student personnel services, psychology 
of human relations, child development 
and family relations, international 
trade, intercultural studies, visual 
design for the performing arts and 
astrophysics. 

There are few requirements specified 
in the program. Besides the basic 
general studies requirements, a 
minimum of 70 credits must be taken in 
the major with 30 credits from a single 
department. At least 70 credits must be 
earned in upper-division courses. 

Dr. Hanson believes the program to 
be of particular service to those 
students who wish a major in an 
emerging career. "The Individualized 
Major does not harm our traditional 
majors in any way," he stresses. 
"Instead, it gives an added dimension 
to Moorhead State College." 

Beginning in the fall of 1973, MSC has 
opened its Individualized Major 
Program to adults who have been 
wishing for an opportunity to obtain a 
degree they may want or need in a field 
of interest. Called the External Sudies 
Program, this new innovation offers 
adults a chance to obtain college credit 
through opportunities and resources 
"externally" or off campus. 

Dr. Catherine Warrick, director of 
Non-Traditional Studies at MSC, 
explains, "The External Studies 
Program assumes that adults who wish 
to continue their formal education have 
a clear notion of their goals. It further 
assumes that they are willing and able 
to assume responsibility for planning 
and developing their individualized 
programs of study." 



Guidelines in obtaining either a B.A. 
or B.S. degree are few and the variety 
of methods that can be used in reaching 
academic goals are virtually unlimited. 

The student must maintain a 2.0 
grade point average and complete 192 
quarter credits or the equivalent. 
General education requirements must 
be met, the individualized area of 
concentration must be designed and 
completed in addition to two or more 
area studies (16 credits each) that are 
not part of the concentration. 

AB~LITY 
Arl[] 

SH~LL 
Throughout the program, a portion of 

the work may be taken on an 
independent study basis or in reliance 
on resources external to the MSC 
campus. "Much stress is placed on 
analytical ability and skill in 
communicating as being essential 
characteristics of an educated person," 
according to Dr. Warrick. 

Under the newly expanded Moorhead 
State College-North Dakota State 
University Exchange Program, 
Minnesota residents can now take the 
first three years of several major 
programs offered at NDSU while being 
registered as MSC students. During 
these first three years, a student pays 
in-state tuition while pursuing degrees 
in the areas of architecture, 
argiculture , engineering, home 
economics and pharmacy at NDSU. 

0 1J1va11sa 
* llaJDl'S 

At the beginning of the fourth year, 
the student transfers to NDSU, paying 
out-of-state tuition for his final year of 
study only. The single exception is 
pharmacy where only two years can be 
spent in residence at MSC. 

Dr. William Jones, MSC director of 
the Exchange Program, points out the 
obvious financial advantage of this 
agreement. "The Exchange Program 
provides a remarkable opportunity for 
Minnesota residents to obtain low cost, 
high quality education," he stresses. 

Agreed upon in January, 1973, the 
program currently · involves 179 
Moorhead State students. Dr. Jones 
adds that the program has "expanded 
the entire range of educational 
opportunities available to Minnesota 
residents." 

The New Center for Multidisciplinary 
Studies at Moorhead State College 
specializes in serving those students 
who want to attend college, but are 
uncertain as to what career goals they 
want to pursue. 

put students 
in charge of 
themselves. " 

According to Dr. Catherine Warrick, 
director of Non-Traditional Studies at 
MSC, "The purpose of the New Center 
is to put students in charge of 
themselves. Most people don't have the 
planning skills needed to be clear about 
their goals." 

Curriculum at the Center is designed 
to let students develop their own 
particular educational plans and 
pursue them at their own speeds. 
Student goals and interests play an 
important role in determining the 
nature and content of courses offered. 

The New Center offers AA degrees in 
accounting, business administration, 
home economics, industrial technology, 
liberal arts, marketing and secretarial 
science. About 120 students are 
enrolled in the program this year. 

An open entrance policy allows any 
high school gradute to enroll at the New 
Center with all the rights, privileges 
and responsibilities of other students at 
Moorhead State . Interested students 
may begin work at the New Center at 
the beginning of any academic quarter. 
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Biologist Recognized For 
Bird Migration Research 

A Moorhead State College biology 
teacher has been recognized by the 
Research Corporation for research 
work he is undertaking into the age-old 
question of why birds migrate. 

He is Dr. Oscar W. Johnson, whose 
teaching and research specialities are 
physiology-histology (tissue structure) 
and ornithology. 

Earlier his detailed interest in birds 
brought him considerable recognition 
for research into the microstructure of 
bird kidneys that has expanded man's 
knowledge of kidney function and 
anatomy in all vertebrate animals. 

This work led last year to his being 
named one of 30-some anatomists from 
throughout the world to the 
International Committee on Avian 
(bird) Anatomical Nomenclature, 
which intends to publish a new volume 
on avian anatomy within three years. 

More recently, the privately-endowed 
Research Corporation, which annually 
awards major grants in the fields of J 
chemistry, physics and engineering, 
awarded Dr. Johnson one of its 
discretionary grants . These 
discretionary grants are authorized to 
help spur research work outside these 
other three fields which corporation 
officials believe show promise of new 
breakthroughs in scientific knowledge. 

Dr . Johnson initially became 
intrigued with migration during a 
summer visit to Eniwetok in the 
Marshall Islands of the Pacific in 1970, 
while there with the aid of grants from 
the Atomic Energy Commission and 
the University of Hawaii to further his 
research on marine bird kidneys. 

He says he was amazed to find rather 
large numbers of a certain type of birds 
about the islands in mid-summer, when 
their normal migration habits called 
for them to be spending the summer in 
the Arctic, where they breed. 

Dr. Oscar W. Johnson 

organs, hormone-producing organs 
(like thyroid glands) and plumage 
trying to find some hint of why these 
birds did not follow their mates to the 
Arctic for the summer. 

Dr. Johnson intends to use his most 
recent grant monies to purchase such 
needed laboratory equipment for his 
research as a device enabling one to 
study microscopic sections of frozen 
tissue to aid in greater understanding of 
the functions of such organs. 

If successful, his work may not only 
answer his immediate questions about 
the Eniwetok Birds but, in turn , provide 
spin-off findings that will help man to 
understand better the mysteries of 
what controls migration. 

Dr. Johnson's first paper dealing with 
his migration studies and findings to 
date was published in October by The 
Concor , one of the foremost 
ornithological journals in the world. 

A Chicago native, Dr. Johnson took 
his undergraduate work at Michigan 
State University, earned two graduate 
degrees in zoology at Washington State 
University and taught at Western State 
College in Gunnison, CO, before coming 
to MSC in the fall of 1965. 

Dr. Ippolito 

Gerald Ippolito, 

Series Director, 
Is Dead At 42 

Dr. Gerald J. Ippolito, assistant 
professor of English at Moorhead State 
College, died February 25 at the age of 
42 after a long illness. He was director 
of the Series for the Performing Arts at 
the college for the last 12 years. 

Dr. Ippolito was born May 30, 1931 in 
New York City. He attended Brooklyn 
College, receiving a fellowship to the 
Shakespeare Institute at Stratford-on­
Avon during the summer of 1952 and 
earning his bachelor's degree with 
honors in 1953. 

In 1955, he was research director for 
Bounty, a New York-based satire 
magazine, and from 1956-58 edited the 
British drama magazine, Encore. He 
taught at Newark Preparatory School 
in New Jersey 1958-59 and came to 
Moorhead State in September, 1959. He 
received his doctorate last summer 
from the University of Birmingham in 
England. 

Dr. Clarence Glasrud, professor of 
English and long-time friend, described 
Dr. Ippolito as a natural teacher and a 
man very close to his students. "He 
lived his job," said Glasrud, "and was 
remarkably devoted to the college, the 
series and his classes. " 

Dr. Ippolito is survived by his father 
and stepmother, two brothers and a 
sister, all of New York. 

Johnson 's studies after his return 
noted other ornithologists have 
observed the same phenomenon in 
many other parts of the world over the 
years but that little research has been 
done into the reasons why. 1974 SUMMER SESSION DATES 

Challenged by this vjicuum, the 
Moorhead State teacher obtained study 
skins and tissues from some of these 
Eniwetok birds during a return visit 
there last summer. He is using these in 
microscopic studies of reproductive 

First Session: 
Registration : June 10 
Classes Begin: June 11 
Session Ends: July 13 

Second Session: 
Registration: July 15 
Classes Begin : July 16 
Session Ends: August 16 
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SHE'LL GRADUATE IN MAY-

Hibbing Mother Adapts To Coed Life 
By Ellen Mrja 

Somehow, you just have to admire 
the woman. After all, it takes a great 
deal of enthusiasm, confidence and -
well, yes - courage for any woman to 
leave the comforts of a home and job 
for the hours of study which college 
demands. 

But when you compound all of this by 
the fact that Mrs. Gertrude Schleicher 
of Hibbing, Minnesota, chose to live in a 
college dormitory, completely 
surrounded by 18, 19 and 20-year old 
girls, when she came to school at 
Moorhead State College, you have to 
applaud her audacity. 

The kids do - and they love her. 
Because the name of the dormitory she 
lives in is Grantham Hall, the students 
have affectionately nicknamed her 
"Grantham Gertie." 

"The other students certainly have 
accepted me," Gertie maintains. "I 
have gotten acquainted with quite a few 
and spend a lot of time talking and 
joshing with them. They really treat me 
like one of the group," she exclaims. 

Gertie's trek to Moorhead State 
College last summer to complete her 
bachelor's degree in elementary 
education is the culmination of years 
of part-time study that began in 1945. 

"At that time," Gertie explains, "I 
started my normal training in Walker, 
Minnesota. After I received my one­
year certificate, I taught country 
schools in Otter Tail and Becker 
counties for five years. 

"During the summers," she 
continues. "I took classes at the 
University of Minnesota in Duluth until 
I got my two-year certificate. Then I 
got my job in Carlton, Minnesota, 
where I taught fourth grade." 

Due to a change in the laws, however, 
only those who have a four-year degree 
will be allowed to teach in the future. So 
Gertie took a one-year's leave of 
absence from Carlton and came to MSC 
last summer, 60 credits short of her 
bachelor's degree. 

Gertie admits that it "took a while to 
get into" studying again but found no 
serious problems in adjusting to her 
new life as a co-ed. 

"Winter quarter I carried 22 credits 
and I suspect I'll be making the dean's 
list with a 3.5 or 3.7 average," she 
said. At the end of the school year, 
Gertie will have her four-year degree 
completed - with credits to spare. 

Mrs. Gertrude Schleicher 

Then it will be back to her job in 
Carlton. 

In the meantime, Gertie continues to 
put in a hard week's worth of studies in 
Moorhead and then travels the four­
hour drive to Hibbing every weekend to 
see her husband, Kermit, and their son, 
John. 

When she arrives at their home every 
Friday night, "my son always has 
supper ready for me," Gertie says. 
"He's taking chef's management at the 
tech school in Hibbing so he always has 
something real nice prepared. 

"Both my husband and son can cook 
and clean," Gertie adds, "so there's no 

Advocate Photo By Dave Benning 

problem there when I'm away at 
school. But," she laughs, "when I am 
home on weekends, I have to get clothes 
ready for them to wear the following 
week!" 

Gertie is thankful for all the support 
her family and friends in Hibbing have 
given her. "All six of my sons are as 
proud as peacocks of me," she says. 
"They have given me a great deal of 
encouragement and say they all want to 
come and see me walk across that stage 
when I graduate on May 23. 

"And," Gertie thoughtfully adds, 
"I'm really looking forward to that 
day." 
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Curling 
The old Scottish sport of curling has 

been added to numerous recreational 
activites available at Moorhead State 
College for both men and women. 

Curling is one of several different 
sports that have been introduced in 
recent years in addition to the more 
traditional activites that have always 
been offered. Some of the other new 
athletic opportunities offered in the 
Department of Health, Physical 
Education and Recreation include self­
defense, scuba diving , camping and 
outdoor recreation, horsemanship and 
skiing. 

The curling class is taught by Mary 
V. Montgomery, associate professor of 
health, who views sports and recreation 
as important to the physical well-being 
of students. "Exercise adds another 
dimension to any individual's life," she 
points out. 

Curling is a particularly beneficial 
sport for women, Miss Montgomery 
explains, because size and strength are 
not necessary to curl well. 

"I began curling 14 years ago and 
believe it to be a fantastic life-time 
sport," she says. "Why, in Canada 
there are women in their 70s and 80s 
who continue to curl." 
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STUDENT INTEREST GROWS 
IN MINORITY STUDIES 

By Ellen Mrja 

A new academic department in 
Minority Group Studies has been 
established at Moorhead State College 
as a result of increasing interest in 
American ethnic minorities in the late 
1960's and early 70's. Dr. David 
Beaulieu, chairman of the department, 
says the purpose of the program is to 
"provide information about American 
Indian, Mexican American and Afro­
American minorities concerning their 
history, culture and experience within 
American society." 

Under the department, a student may 
earn either a 36-credit minor in Afro­
American studies, American Indian 
studies, and Mexican American studies 
or a 45-credit minor in Minority Group 
Studies. 

Each minor is essentially an 
interdisciplinary program. The core of 
required courses is offered by the 
Minority Group Studies department 
itself with the remaining courses drawn 
from numerous other departments such 
as education, anthropology, political 

science, history and sociology. Dr. 
Beaulieu sees a unique advantage in 
this interdisciplinary approach. "By 
drawing on these other programs and 
relating them to our own program," he 
maintains, "we can often make many 
of them seem much more relevant to 
the needs of minority group students." 

Student interest in minority studies 
has grown tremendously. Dr. Beaulieu 
estimates that there are as many as 300 
students per quarter in the Minority 
Group Studies classes. 

In addition to their intrinsic value to 
students, Minority Group Studies 
courses may also be used to fulfill 
General Studies requirements and to 
meet the new teacher certification 
regulation requiring a Human 
Relations component in teacher 
education. "However," stresses Dr. 
Beaulieu, "the majority of the students 
are not here because of these factors. " 

Dr. Beaulieu is optimistic about the 
future of the program and forsees the 
possibility of having the Minority 
Group Studies department offer majors 
within the next few years. 

"Your Place" New Student Aid 
Students interested in helping fellow 

students at Moorhead State College 
have created a new referral center 
named Your Place. There are currently 
17 MSC students who voluntarily devote 
an average of three hours a week to the 
cause of helping their peers handle any 
emotional, physical or legal problems 
they may have. 

Through the services of Your Place, 
students who clearly need professional 
help to cope with their problems are 
referred to such professionals as 
doctors, lawyers, counselors and health 
centers. No charge or only a small one 
is made by the professionals the 
students use. 

The volunteers working at Your 
Place must pass an extensive training 
period, in which personal listening 
skills and determining how and when to 
use the referral systems are 
emphasized. 

Cindy Goodyear, a junior from 
Starbuck, Minn., is coordinator of the 
program and a senior from Moorhead, 
Kathy Koller, is program developer. 

This year's staff include Joe 

Neuwissen, Bloomington; Terry Moan, 
Brooklyn Park; Vicki Kemmer, Colfax, 
N.D.; Cindy Moe, Crookston; Terrance 
Hurley, Edgerton; Sharon Johnson and 
Cynthia McArthur, Fargo, N.D.; Bill 
Svien, Fosston; Joan Bernard, 
Hibbing; Mary Larson, Mahnomen; 
Julie Seifert, Minneota; Jim Kiefer and 
Calvin Singleton, Moorhead; Patrick 
McDaniel, Sebeka; and Barb Bullis, 
Tintah. 

Sociology Senior 

Earns 4-Year Award 
Lynn Hart, a Moorhead State College 

senior, has accepted an offer from the 
National Institute of Health for a four­
year traineeship in methodology. 

The traineeship will finance four 
years of graduate study leading to a 
doctoral degree which Hart will pursue 
in the Sociology Department of the 
University of Wisconsin in Madison. 

Hart, a Moorhead High School 
graduate, is majoring in Sociology. 

Dr. T. Edison Smith 
Dr. T. Edison Smith, professor of 

health education at Moorhead State 
College, has been presented with the 
Lou Keller Award, the highest honor 
given by the Minnesota Association for 
Health, Physical Education and 
Recreation. 

The award recognizes outstanding 
services and contributions to the 
HPE&R field. 

A Wadena, Minnesota, native, Dr. 
Smith has been on the Moorhead State 
faculty since 1949 and is a former 
athletic director at the college and a 
past president of the Minnesota 
HPE&R Association. Last year, he 
ended four years service as president of 
the Minnesota Respiratory Health 
Association. Currently, he is 
Minnesota's representative on the 
American Lung Association Board of 
Directors. 

$75,000 Available 

For Scholarships 
Scholarship awards totaling $75,000 

are again being made this year by 
Moorhead State College to high school 
seniors, community college transfers 
and upperclass students currently 
enrolled. 

Awards to high school seniors range 
from $150 for the Faculty Scholarship to 
$300 for the Cum Laude and 
Presidential scholarships. Cum Laude 
scholarships are reserved for students 
of high academic ability. At the end of 
March, more than 200 awards had been 
accepted by high school seniors, 
including 124 Cum Laude, 58 Faculty 
and 34 Presidential. 

The expanded scholarship program 
was established last year with support 
from the faculty, the Moorhead State 
College Foundation and the Alumni 
Association. 
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Vincent Murphy 

VINCENT MURPHY 
NAMED TO HEAD 
MSC FOUNDATION 

Vincent R. Murphy, Moorhead, 
general agent for Connecticut General 
Life Insurance Co., has been elected 
new president of the Moorhead State 
College Foundation. 

The Foundation, created in 1969, is a 
non-profit corporation devoted to 
receiving public monies and property 
for the benefit of Moorhead State 
College. 

Others elected to new offices include: 
R.S. (Dick) Gilderhus, president of 
Gilderhus Oil, Moorhead, first vice 
president; William R. Amundson, 
president of First National Bank, 
Moorhead, second vice president; 
Clara Cupler Kornberg, Moorhead, 
retired MSC instructor, secretary, and 
Pern Canton, president of American 
State Bank, Moorhead, treasurer. 

Directors of the board, whose terms 
expire in 1974, include: William B. 
Dosland, Paul P. Feder, Paul Horn, 
William Marcil, Denis J. Olson, and 
David W. Torson. 

Directors whose terms expire in 1975 
include: Clarence Glasrud, Roderick 
McLarnan, Henry C. Mackall of 
Minneapolis, James M. Pasch of 
Barnesville, Vance N. Thysell and 
Dennis W. Troff. 

Directors whose terms expire in 1976 
include: Edwin C. Benedict, M.0. Foss, 
Jr., Marvin P. Koeplin, Robert 
Stenerson, Robert H. Tallman and 
Clifford 0. Wold. 

All are of Moorhead-Fargo unless 
otherwise noted. 

Enrollment, Academic Trends 
Aired During Legislative Visit 

Enrollment, academic programs, 
building needs and campus 
development were major topics for 
discussion during a winter visit to 
Moorhead State College by the six­
member Education Division of the 
House Appropriations Committee of the 
Minnesota Legislature. 

Howard Smith of Crosby is chairman 
of the committee. 

During a morning session, Dr. 
Roland Dille, MSC president, reviewed 
enrollment figures over a seven year 
period. 

The total number of full-time 
equivalent (FTE) students - the total 
number of credits taken by all students 
divided by 15, the usual full-time credit 
load - was 5,070 last fall compared to 
the all-time high of 5,365 in 1970. 

In the same time, however, FTE 
students in continuing education have 
increased from 71 to 278. The number of 
new freshmen last fall increased from 
989 the previous year to 1,021, and the 
number of students coming from the 
seven-county Twin City area jumped 
from 447 to 524. 

More than 500 students, or about 12 
per cent of the student body this year, 
are veterans, Dille said. Moorhead 
State has a federally funded veterans 
affairs office which provides 
counselling, tutorial service and other 
programs for veterans. 

President Dille also reviewed results 
of a new scholarship program which 
was established last year with support 
from the faculty, the Moorhead State 
College Foundation and the Alumni 
Association. Over $70,000 was awarded 
last year to 335 students, including 210 
freshmen, 26 community college 
transfers and 94 upperclass students. 
This program is expected to provide 
scholarships ranging from $150 to $300 
for as many or more students this year. 

The legislative committee was also 
given a summary of some of the new 
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educational developments in the past 
two years. 

The New Center for Multidisciplinary 
Studies, a two-year college within the 
college, is particularly suited for those 
who have had difficulty selecting a 
direction in high school and are very 
concerned with career examination. 

The Tri-College Exchange, a new 
arrangement with North Dakota State 
University in Fargo, offers students 
opportunities to take programs at the 
other institutions if it is not offered at 
the home school. Under this exchange, 
a Minnesota resident may now enroll at 
Moorhead State, pay in-state tuition 
and take three of his four years at MSC 
while taking necessary courses at 
NDSU. The fourth year is spent at 
NDSU with out-of-state tuition only for 
that year. NDSU students have the 
same opportunity to pursue programs 
at MSC, paying resident rates for three 
of the four years. 

The legislators also heard plans for 
the long-range development of the 
college campus. Earl R. Herring, vice 
president for administrative affairs, 
also presented studies showing the need 
for a fine arts building to relieve over­
crowding in the Center for the Arts, and 
an addition to the maintenance 
building. 

Commencement 
Scheduled May 23 

Moorhead State's 80th 
Commencement program for 
graduating seniors and graduate 
students will be held Thursday, May 23 
at 2 p.m. in Alex Nemzek Fieldhouse. 

This is the first of two 
commencement exercises held 
annually at the college. The summer 
commencement will be held Friday, 
August 16. 

1010 S. 16th St. 
Moorhead, MN 56560 
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